

	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



	[image: ]

	ATTACHMENTS
 
Special Council Meeting
Under Separate Cover
Wednesday, 16 June 2021










[bookmark: PDF1_Contents]Table of Contents
       
9.1	Consideration of Submissions to the Proposed 2021/22 Annual Budget
Attachment 1	Submission 1 - Bacchus Marsh RSL	4
Attachment 2	Submission 4 - Garry Coles	13
Attachment 3	Submission 12 - Victorian Farmers Federation	14
Attachment 4	Submission 13 - Stephanie Jones	19
9.2	Consideration of Submissions to the Proposed Council Plan 2021 - 2025
Attachment 1	Submission 1	20
Attachment 2	Submission 2	21           


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



         


Page 1
[bookmark: PDF1_Heading_9863][bookmark: PDF2_ReportName_9863][bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9863_1][image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



[bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9863_1]


Item 9.1 - Attachment 1	Page 1


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



[bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9863_2][bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9863_2][image: ]


Item 9.1 - Attachment 2	Page 1
[bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9863_3][image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



[bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9863_3]


Item 9.1 - Attachment 3	Page 1


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



[bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9863_4][bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9863_4][image: ]


Item 9.1 - Attachment 4	Page 1


	Special Council Meeting Attachments
	16 June 2021



[bookmark: PDF2_ReportName_9880][bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9880_1][bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9880_1][image: ]


Item 9.2 - Attachment 1	Page 1
[bookmark: PDF3_Attachment_9880_2][image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[image: ]


[bookmark: INF_EndOfAttachment_9880_2][image: ]


Item 9.2 - Attachment 2	Page 1
image1.png
g 00

MOORABOOL




image2.png
Scanned 26-05-2021

Returned & Services League

BACCHUS MARSH SUB-BRANCH

P.O. Box 490, Bacchus Marsh, Victoria 3340
ABN.439247 11975

MOORABOOL SHIRE COUNCRL
CENTRAL RECORDS

26 MAY 201

[ DYy T

20 May 2021

The Chief Executive Officer
Budget Submission
Moorabool Shire Council
PO Box 18

Ballan VIC 3342

RE: ‘Resting Poppy’ Budget Submission by Bacchus Marsh RSL
& Request to be heard at Special Meeting of the Council

SUBMISSION BACKGROUND

Bacchus Marsh RSL's proposed ‘Resting Poppy’ memorial is to be a vibrant, abstract bronze
and plague public art installation designed to provide the local community with a place to
honour, remember and share stories about the special individuals from Bacchus Marsh &
District who served in WWI. Of significant size and intrigue, the ‘Resting Poppy' memorial will:
attract visitors and media; facilitate a modern and accessible cultural arts experience for local
residents and visitors; and become an all-year-round tourism destination. The ‘Resting Poppy"
will be located within the iconic Avenue of Honour at Bacchus Marsh.

The total projected expenditure for the ‘Resting Poppy’ (including marketing and promotion,
project / production costs, and fees for artists) is $322,000. The Bacchus Marsh RSL Sub-
branch and Bacchus Marsh Community Bank (Bendigo Bank) have each committed $20,000
towards this project, and Bacchus Marsh Village Shopping Centre is making monthly donations
to match the income from their regular market.

REQUEST FOR BUDGET CONSIDERATION

Bacchus Marsh RSL sub-branch requests that Moorabool Shire Council allocates $25,000 in its
2021/2022 Budget towards 'Resting Poppy’ in the form of a pledge, with these funds to be
made available when the project is fully funded and ready to commence.

PROJECT SUMMARY

‘Resting Poppy’ is the winning submission to the Bacchus Marsh RSL Sub-branch design brief,
coordinated by Wide Open Co., a local Bacchus Marsh based design studio. The design brief
demanded that the proposed solution incorporate plaques for all 463 individuals from Bacchus
Marsh & District who served in the Great War. This memorial will add to the Bacchus Marsh

The price of LIBERTY is ETERNAL VIGILANCE
LEST WE FORGET
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Avenue of Honour which memorialises 281 personnel; it will also be an opportunity to remedy
any issues pertaining to the accuracy of the plaques.

The Moorabool Shire Council’s Bacchus Marsh Avenue of Honour Strategic Management Plan
has long ensured the careful management and enhancement of the historically significant
Canadian EIm Avenue, recently awarded at its century celebration in 2018, and continues to
be concerned with the visual qualities of the surrounding landscape.

Contrary to reactions to many abstract art forms, the ‘Resting Poppy’ Project has received
overwhelming support from stakeholders, including Moorabool Shire Council, Friends of the
Avenue, Bacchus Marsh Historical Society, Lions, Rotary, Bendigo Bank and community
members.

VISION

‘Resting Poppy’ will be a sensitive, 21st century sister monument to our magnificent Avenue
of Honour in Bacchus Marsh. Situated at the gateway to the Avenue, the sculpture when
viewed from the road or walking track represents the shattering of nations and displacement
of populations and families during the First World War. However, when viewed from a
designated point (‘the place of peace’), the individual pieces come together to form an intact
flower symbolising a return to peace and lead its guests along abstract journeys travelled by
our town’s memorialised service personnel.

The installation will serve as a place of reflection, stimulation and inspiration. The creative
potential is great; schools will take the opportunity to take kids outdoors to learn and write
about history and resilience, enterprising individuals will run tours or outdoor art and yoga
classes, writers will find a new subject, gardeners will volunteer, and visitors will disseminate
digital photography across the nation.

ECONOMIC & SOCIAL BENEFITS

The National Visitor Survey shows 592,000 visitors to Moorabool (up 53% since 2017).
Allowing for a conservative 15% growth p.a and 20% growth in year of installation, we project
34,000 visitors in 2021 over and above expected growth. If each spend the av. $57 per trip
(according to Remplan Economy Profile - Moorabool day visitors 2019), ‘Resting Poppy’ could
be attributed with the generation of $1,938,000 in tourism revenue for Moorabool.

Domestic Arts Tourism and Cultural Attractions of Australia show a strong trend for cultural
arts, with 62% of international tourists visiting historical/heritage buildings, sites or
monuments. On the Western Fwy, between Melbourne and Ballarat (a top destination for
cultural day-trippers), Bacchus Marsh is perfectly situated to capture a share of the passing
cultural daytrippers by installing its first major public artwork.

While the Harvest and Strawberries & Cherries Festivals’ have supplied Bacchus Marsh a
reliable seasonal tourist trade, ‘Resting Poppy" is expected to provide our shire with a year-
round product offering that has the power to both increase community engagement and
tourism to the state, as per informal accounts relating to the Commemorative Walk in
Seymour, Pt. Leo Sculpture Park and Werribee RSL memorial. ‘Resting Poppy’ will become a
tour destination of Victorian RSLs and other clubs, and a site for sacred events.

‘Resting Poppy" has the potential to lead a local enterprise shift towards hospitality and
cultural experiences: foremost by providing a product offering - a ground-breaking landmark
and potent soft power asset - to engage the tourism market; secondly by providing local
community with a sense of place, an enhanced main streetscape, a distinctive experience, a
means to engage the cultural tourism market, a focal point for tourism coordination and
economic partnerships, and a value-add to farmgate trade - reflecting many Moorabool Shire
Economic Development Strategy initiatives.
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COLLABORATION & IMPLEMENTATION

‘Resting Poppy’ was conceived and designed by a first-time creative collaboration between
Wide Open Co. (a local communication design studio), Dean Bowen (highly acclaimed artist
and great grandson of Archie Davis tree no. S079) and Mark Norton (public art consultant).
Each practitioner has his/her own connection and passion for the project, either local,
historical or military, and remains committed to seeing the project realized.

The design and production of ‘Resting Poppy’ is fully developed and budgeted. Preliminary
investigations into site suitability, involving Moorabool Shire Council, VicRoads and Heritage
Victoria have demonstrated viability and support. Thompson Hay Landscape Architects are on
standby to undertake detailed site master planning to ensure the project is shovel ready by
August 2021, to align with the timeframe when Bacchus Marsh RSL sub-branch will make a
secondary submission to Creative Victoria for the majority of funds required to complete the
project.

Sincerely,

Carl Wright, Secretary of Bacchus Marsh RSL sub-branch
secretary@bacchusmarshrsl.com.au

Terry Rosewarne, Vice-president of Bacchus Marsh RSL sub-branch
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‘Resting Poppy’ Memorial Project

Creative Concept

The Creative Brief

The Bacchus Marsh RSL’s desire to
display the name plates, along with
the names of soldiers that were
not recognised by a tree plant
has given rise to an Armistice
Memorial Project that will

honour all 462 First World Was
soldiers from the area. The recent
completion of the publication of
“Honour to whom Honour is Due”
has highlighted a need and enabled
the creation of a ‘all-inclusive
memorial in Bacchus Marsh.

The RSL's primary goal was to
provide the local community

with a place to honour, remember
and share stories about these
special individuals. Another goal
was to help educate younger
generations about the sacrifices
made by people from their local
community. The decision to
involve the community in choosing
the winning concept is a way

of sharing ownership, as well

as honouring the families and
descendants of these local soldiers.

Ultimately, the Armistice
Memorial Project creates an
emotive, interactive public
monument that recognises
the sign
concribution of our small town and
young country.

ant - and costly -

Artists Impression of aerial view
of Resting Poppy’ seen on the right

Accordingly, the
artwork responds to
all of the following
objectives:

. Display name plaques
alphabetically in a public place;

~ Honour not just some but all
WWI servicemen and women
from the area;

© Create a place of inspiration
and reflection for persons of all
ages;

. Visually engage and create

apo:
visitors entering the Reserve;

ive impression upon

© Serve as an entrance to the

trail and highly visible ‘visual

signpost’ to the memorial;

© Beof a significant scale and

complement the landscape;
Add a lively and engaging
injection of form and material
to the Reserve and Avenue;

© Form an integral and
interactive part of the Reserve's
walking trail;

© Use materials which are
permanent, durable and able to
withstand long-term exposure
to the elements;

. Mitigate theft and vandalism;
and

| Satisfy public safety

considerations.

Public Art Proposal for the ‘Resting Poppy’ Memorial Project - saccuus wamsw. vicronia

ARMISTICE

GALLIPOLI-
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Creative Concept

Rationale

The abstract ‘Resting Poppy’is a
symbol of the shattering of Nations
and displacement of populations
and families during the First World
War. (The aerial view can be seen
on p1, and side elevation on p4.

The abstract nature of the artwork
i reversed from the front of the
sculpture where the petals of the
poppy and the centre of the flower
align, and come together to form
the intact flower. This viewing
point of remembrance unites us;
symbolising the return of peace.

The waves of soldier’s nameplates
weave through the bronze poppy
petals taking the viewer on a
journey of remembrance as the
names of the soldiers are read.

Material

Poppy Head: Cast silicon bronze
(lost wax & sand casting method),
coloured Fluropolymer paint (auto
industrial)

Poppy Petals: Cast silicon
bronze (lost wax and sand

casting), Fluropolymer paint (auto

industrial)
Poppy Foundation: Underground
footings of cast concrete, base
plate and fixings (engineer

specified)

Plaques: Laser engraved acrylic
plaques, clear Fluropolymer
coating (auto industrial),
permanently bonded to sealed

concrete layout.

Public Art Proposal for the ‘Resting Poppy’ Memorial Project - saccnus uarsw. vicrona

Scale

Poppy Footprint: Height:
3m x Width: 4m x Length: 9m

(excluding plaque layou)

Memorial Footprint: 5

fincluding plague layout)

W) x 30(L)

Individual Elements: Largest
petal: 3(H) x 2.8(W) x 1.6(D); 2nd
petal: 2.46(H) x 246(W) x 1.7(D); 3rd
petal: 1.76(H) x 2.46(W) x 1.05(D);
4th petal: 1.12(H) x 1.23(W) x 0.7(D);
Black centre of flower: 0.88(H) x
1.05(W) x 0.53(D)

Weight: Approximately 1.5 tonne

(silicon bronze)

Atists Impression shown above
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USP’s & Distinguishing Features

Unique design, as far as memorials go

Modern, therefore discourse inducing

Internationally acclaimed Melbourne artist with Bacchus Marsh hemage

21st Century sister monument to the Avenue of Honour

Enhances the visual qualities of the landscape / streetscape

Attract the cultural daytripper, often passing by Moorabool to visit neighbouring shires

Easily accessible, year-round, 24/7, contrary to seasonal tourism

High profile location, high visibility from Main road in Bacchus Marsh

Groundbreaking landmark to attract tourists seekmg ‘biggest...

sights.
Monument of interest to a military tourist cohort I
Projected $1.9M day visitor tourism spend

Creative potential for writers, artists, storytellers, photographers

Volunteer opportunities for locals who enjoy gardening or selling souvenirs

Reflects many of Moorabool Shire Economic Development Strategy initiatives:
* potential to create a local enterprise shift towards cultural experiences

+ founding of a potent soft power asset

« providing local community with a sense of place

* adistinctive experience

* ameans to engage the cultural tourism market

* afocal point for tourism coordination and economic partnerships

* avalue-add to farmgate trade

Transfer of ownership to MSC intended upon completion

Check out the full detail in our Creative Victoria grant submission at:
hetps:Jtinyurl.com/4undwnx6

“Resting Poppy” - A contemporary bronze sculpture B @restingpoppy
by Dean Bowen, acclaimed artist and great
grandson of Pre. A Davis, free $079 - symbolises [ Bacchus Marsh RSL
the shattering of nations, displacement of families Sub-branch Inc.

203 Main 1, Bacchus Marsh

and the hope of peace.

To find out more visi
www.bacchusmarsh.avenueofhonour.org.au
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Promotional Activities to date

Audited the online presence of the Bacchus Marsh Avenue of Honour
and have implemented many of the recommendations
hetps:[tinyurl.com/brjzzbw8

Redesigned and redeveloped the Bacchus Marsh Avenue of Honour website,
incorporating ‘Resting Poppy’ content
hetps/[bacchusmarsh.avenueofhonour.org.au/

Established a Facebook presence
https:/[www.facebook.com/restingpoppy

Production and sale of ‘Avenue of Honour souvenir postcards (locally)
Production and distribution of ‘Resting Poppy’ promotional cards (locally)

Set up PayPal Giving Fund (for fee-free online donations)

Design of Donations Board to keep community abreast of funds raised and goal
Production and sale of ‘Resting Poppy’ handmade soap

Coordinated a display of Artists Impression posters at The Village Shopping Centre

Case Study on Wide Open Co. website
hetps:[[www.wideopenco.com.au/casestudies/resting-poppy

What our Community thinks

Local supporters include: Friends of the Avenue, Bacchus Marsh Historical Society, Lions,
Rotary, Bendigo Bank and many community members

Bendigo Community Bank have pledged $20,000

Community members have said time and time again of the Resting Poppy that “this is
beautiful”, “we need tourist attractions like this” and “it will accentuate the Avenue”

No opposition has been expressed

“Resting Poppy” - A contemporary bronze sculpture Bl @restingpoppy

by Dean Bowen, acclaimed artist and great

grandson of Pte. A Davis, free 079 - symbolises [ Bacchus Marsh RSL
the shattering of nations, displacement of families Sub-branch Inc.

and the hope of peace. 203 Main St, Bacchus Marsh

To find out more visit
www.bacchusmarsh.avenueofhonour.org.au
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Media Release | 25 April 2019

Forging a new era of remembrance

One of Australia's most cherished and admired WWI memorials, the 2.9km long Bacchus Marsh Avenue
of Honour, s set to become the backdrop to a striking and monumental contemporary public artwork
believed to be the largest of its kind in the world — marking its entrance, welcoming visitors into the
reserve dedicated to Honorary Captain Rupert Theo Vance Moon VC and inviting them to contemplate
the sacrifice made by — and honour due to — 464 service personnel in our then young nation's largest
conflict. The site will become known as their final resting place.

With the support of Moorabool Shire mayor, Cr Paul Tatchell, the Bacchus Marsh RSL is today both
humbled and excited to present the winning submission for the Centenary of Armistice Memorial Project
Stage 1 and thus begin an inspiring journey to create a fitting legacy for all those from Bacchus Marsh
who served, or fell in the Great War.

Local designers, Mark Gilliland and Meghan McBain of Wide Open Co. and Melbourne based war veteran
and international public art consultant, Mark Norton of Artica International will work with the RSL and
internationally acclaimed Australian sculptor, Dean Bowen, to develop the winning concept. This will be a
collaboration of passion, as each party has a strong connection to the project. Whether through fate or
providence, during the course of the development of the submissions, it was discovered that the winning
artist, Dean Bowen had family ties to the area and was the great-grandson of Private Archie Davis, whose
name is recorded on tree N79 in the Avenue of Honour.

Resting Poppy will be a world class public art installation set alongside the Avenue of Honour; a vividly-
coloured, multi-part bronze sculpture, the likes of which hasn't been seen in commemorative sculptures to
date. The monument will be interwoven with 464 name plaques, signifying the joumeys undertaken by the
servicemen and women whom they remember.

Upon the discovery of an apple crate — a common enough vessel in a place known for its orchards —
filled with previous editions of the nameplates from the Avenue of Honour elms, a cry of distress became
a challenge to honour those that had been lost; to commemorate al of those who fought and died in
WWI, to enable current and future generations to fully appreciate their sacrifices and the impact it had on
their families, community and nation.

In response, the Centenary of Armistice Memorial Project was established by Cherrison Lawton,
president of the Bacchus Marsh RSL, and the sub-committee; a grant for Stage 1 was funded by the
Commonwealth Government Centenary of Armistice Grant 2018, and the competition was publicly
announced at the Remembrance Day service in 2018.

In the spirit of the planting of the Avenue just over one hundred years ago, this project will call for
community support and generosity to provide auxiliary expertise, trades and materials. Once completed in
late 2020, this all-inclusive commemorative sculpture and community legacy, will be as poignant as it is
unique and striking, attracting greater visitor numbers to Bacchus Marsh and leaving a lasting impression
on all. Resting Poppy will come to be seen as a world-renowned example of contemporary art linking
generations past, present and future.

Quote attributable to Cr Paul Tatchell, Mayor, Moorabool Shire:
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“The significance of the WWI commemorative sculpture cannot be over-stated; the Bacchus Marsh RSL
has worked tirelessly to bring this project to life and should be commended for their efforts. “Resting
Poppy” bridges the gap between the past and contemporary design, whilst maintaining its
commemorative genre. When the project is completed it will add a unique and significant contribution to
the Avenue of Honour; Lest we forget.”

Quote attributable to Mark Gilliland, Director, Wide Open Co:

“When we were first approached by the RSL — about the discovery of these missing plaques and the
desire to see them used in a new WWI commemorative installation — we immediately saw the potential
for something truly great. Something that would ensure remembrance and reflection for many generations
to come. To simply be given the opportunity to build a team and present our vision was an honour in
itself, to be awarded the winning submission and to now play a part in bringing it to lfe is something | will
be proud of for the rest of my life.”

Quote attributable to Dean Bowen, Artist:

“I feel extremely honoured to have been awarded this significant public sculpture commission by the
Bacchus Marsh RSL and to be commemorating the service of the soldiers of the Bacchus Marsh area.
This project is a deeply personal one for me and my family. Recently while standing in front of tree N79 in
the Avenue of Honour, Bacchus Marsh | felt extremely moved and honoured knowing that this tree was
planted in 1918 to honour my great grandfather Archie Davis, a farmer from the Bacchus Marsh area who
served as a private with the Australian Army’s 7th Battalion in France and the UK during the First World
War. The tree was planted by my grandfather Archie Davis (Junior) who | knew when | was a young child.
The sculpture will convey the theme of remembrance and enhance and compliment the trees in the
Avenue of Honour.”

Media enquiries

Mark Norton, Artica International 0414 908 969
Cherrison Lawton, President, Bacchus Marsh RSL 0475 762 690
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MOORABCOL SHIRE COUNCIL

CENTRAL RECORDS
Bacchus Marsh,
28 MAY 2021 VICTORIA 3340
25% May 2021
File No.

Dear Sir/Madam,

Re: 2021/22 Proposed Annual Budget

I note there are no funds allocated to Resting Poppy, to be located in the Avenue of Honour,
Bacchus Marsh. To address this oversight, my request is that an extra CIP item be included in
the final approved 2021/22 Annual Budget.

Resting Poppy was one of the submissions to the Centenary of Armistice Memorial Project, it
being declared the winner on ANZAC Day 2019 by Mayor (and present Councillor) Paul
Tatchell, who said “, . . ‘Resting Poppy’ bridges the gap between the past and contemporary
design, whilst maintaining its commemorative genre. When the project is completed it will
add a unique and significant contribution to the Avenue of Honour; Lest we forget.” More
than two years later there is no visible sign of the installation; it runs the risk of being
forgotten!

My request of Moorabool Shire Council is for $25,000 to be included in the 2021/22 budget;
the bulk of the funds to accomplish the project are being sourced independently.

Once completed Resting Poppy will be not only a fitting memorial to the locals who served
our country during World War 1, but also a significant and unique tourist attraction.

1 do not wish to be heard in support of my written application.

Yours sincerely,

oy Gl

Gary Coles (resident of Bacchus Marsh)
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Cr Tom Sullivan
Mayor Farmers
Moorabool Shire Council Federation
15 Stead Street
BALLAN, VIC 3342
7 June 2021

Dear Mayor Sullivan,
RE: Submission to Moorabool Shire Council on the 2021/22 Draft Budget

The Victorian Farmers Federation (VFF) welcomes the opportunity to put forward this submission to the
Moorabool Shire Council on its proposed 2021/22 Draft Budget.

The VFF is concerned that the agricultural sector cannot be expected to shoulder an even greater rating
burden as farmers work to help rebuild the local economy in the wake of COVID-19. Farmers in Western
Victoria are facing many of the same challenges that all ratepayers in the community are facing in light
of the pandemic.

In addition however, farmers are particularly exposed to the impacts of increasing energy costs, the
vagaries of commodity prices and natural disasters such as bushfire. These events are unpredictable,
but through investing in their businesses, farmers can be better armed in responding these concerns
when they arise.

Council's proposed 13.57% average farm rate increase represents significant rates shock for the local
agricultural community and will hurt business growth and productivity which are ultimately needed to
help create local jobs, and to help protect farm businesses into the future. It also represent the highest
farm rate increase across all Victorian rural and regional councils for 2021/22.

Whilst there is little Council can do the affect the property valuation asymmetries that underlie the
relative rate increases for each property sector, the VFF maintains that Council can nevertheless take
action to ensure the rating burden does not shift disproportionately and unfairly onto the farming
sector, whilst remaining compliant with the Victorian Government’s rating system.

The VFF recommends that Council look at implementing a more adaptive and dynamic rating strategy
that seeks to implement more equitable rate increases across property classes year on year. The
principle of differential rating should be that where one property sector’s value increases
disproportionately to the others, the rate in the dollar should be actively adjusted to maintain the rating
burden across all sectors.

Victorian Farmers Federation | ABN: 67079980304 | 24 Collins Street Melbourne

P:1300882833 | f:0392075500 | e:vii@vitorgau | w: www.vif.orgau
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The farming community cannot be expected to continue to endure the most from continued rate
increases that results in less funds available to farmers to invest in their businesses, to create economic
activity and to provide local jobs. The VFF implores Moorabool Shire Council to take action to mitigate
the proposed rating increase and this submission put forwards recommendations detailing how Council
can do this.

The VFF is committed to ensuring a fairer and more equitable rating strategy for all rural and regional
ratepayers and we look forward to discussing Council’s rating plans into the future. Should you wish to
discuss these issues further, please contact VFF Stakeholder Policy and Advocacy Advisor Charles Everist

on I o' cmail —

Yours sincerely,
) ¢
- AN
Prn Lf;:l
_/
Emma Germano
President

Page 2 0f5
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Understanding equity issues with the rating system

The VFF believes there are five major inequities associated with the local government rating system:

e Farmersin general pay more in rates than residents in urban areas.

e Rating structures rarely account for the ability to pay and farmers’ ability to pay rates fluctuates
to a far greater degree than wage and salary earners.

e Farmersin general use few of the services they pay for through rates and are provided in urban
areas.

e Landis a farmers’ working capital and is taxed disproportionately compared with the working
capital owned by other people and businesses.

e Victoria's rating system produces vast inequalities between metropolitan and regional
ratepayers which compounds pressures faced by farm ratepayers.

The current model of using land valuations for striking rates places undue financial stress on farming
businesses as the value attributed to farmland does not reflect farm businesses’ revenue generation nor
capacity to pay. As a wealth tax, the rating system fails because it only taxes one form of wealth being
real property, and no other forms of wealth such as shares. This has a disproportionate impact on farm
businesses, as they require large amounts of land in order to produce an income.

What's more, farmers” incomes fluctuate because they are more exposed to factors beyond their
control including seasonal variability such as rainfall, natural disasters and changes in international
commodity markets. These factors have little impact on land values, but have a significant impact on
famers’ incomes and ability to pay. Businesses in other industries are also far less exposed to the impact
of these factors.

The burden of rates on individual businesses is difficult to quantify given that every farm business is
different. However the VFF estimates that council rates represent anywhere between 2 to 15 per cent
of a farm businesses cost of production, with these figures inflating with bad seasonal conditions. A
smaller livestock property would typically be at the higher end of this scale, with a larger operation at
the lower end because of its ability to absorb costs due to its scale. Inequitable farm rates therefore
have an even more disproportionate impact on smaller farm businesses, which are lucky to provide
their owners with an average income. On the other hand, whilst larger operations may be able to
absorb some of the inordinate cost of rates, they do this at the detriment of investing in the business,
thereby creating local jobs and economic activity.

Mechanisms designed to address the inequity of rates at the local level such as the use of differential
rating helps to generate a substantial benefit to the whole local community as funds not used to pay
rates are reinvested into farm businesses, helping to make those businesses more sustainable, creating
more local economic activity, and helping to create more local jobs in the agricultural and agricultural
services sectors. When farmers reinvest in their business, they rely on local trades and contractors, local
machinery sales and local staff to employ on-farm.

Page3of 5
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Itis important that Council acknowledges the inequities faced by farmers because of the rating system
that has been imposed by state government policy. Whilst there is lttle Council can do to directly
change that policy, it nevertheless can use tools at ts disposal to promote a more equitable local rating
strategy through the differential rate.

Impact of Moorabool Rates in 2021/22

Under Council's Draft Budget for 2021/22 the average farm rate assessment increases by $386
(13.57%), average residential rate assessment decreases by $6 (-0.35%), whilst the average commercial
rate assessment decreases by $340 (-10.87%). The disparity in rates has come because of property
valuation asymmetries where the average farm value has increased by 21%, the average residential
property value increased by 6.16%, and the average commercial property value decreasing by 3.16%. It
isimportant to recognise that these asymmetries do not reflect any change in the relative capacity to
pay rates by landowners in each separate rating sector.

It is also important to recognise that farmers usually pay multiple rates assessments as part of a single
notice. VFF estimates the average farm rate bill in Moorabool for 2021/22 will increase by $1,712 —
with the average farm business paying over $15,800 in rates. This average rates notice is far greater
than the average combined rates notice for an average residential and average commercial property
($4,471 combined). This change represented a “rate shock” across the farm rate sector demonstrating
the degree to which the asymmetry in valuation increases has impacted on relativities of rating burden.
It also means farmers paying rates at a higher level than the average, or whose property valuations
increase more than the average will suffer a more compounded increase to their total rate bill.

What's more, the increase in farm rates also results in a shifting of the overall rating burden on the farm
sector, which paid 9.66% of the total rates in 2020/21, to paying 10.48% of total rates in 2021/22. This
represents one of the largest burden shifts onto the agricultural sector seen across Victoria this year and
itmeans the local agriculture sector as a whole has less funds to invest into individual businesses and
the local economy.

Differential rating and a dynamic rating strategy

The VFF strongly supports the use of differential rating to help equalise the rating burden between
sectors. In saying this, it is important to recognise that differential rates are not discounted rates.

Differential rates are made available under the Local Government Act (s161) and recognise the different
rating dynamics that apply to different classes of rateable properties and different groups of ratepayers.

The objective of differential rating under the Local Government Act and the Ministerial Guidelines
(2013) is ‘to ensure the equitable imposition of rates and charges’ —whilst endeavoring to ‘achieve the
best outcomes for the local community having regard to the long term cumulative effects of decisions’.

Differential rates are a useful tool to address equity issues that may arise from the setting of Council
rates derived from property valuations. Circumstances whereby common types and classes of land use
consistently demonstrate significant relative rate disparities, including access to services arising from
the use of a uniform rate, may be addressed by use of the differential rate powers. What's more, a
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Council must give consideration to reducing the rate burden through use of a reduced differential rate
to farm land and a Council should be able to provide evidence of having regard to modelling or
consideration of the impact of its rating decision on those rated differentially and the consequential
impact on the municipality.

In setting a differential rate for farmland, the VFF encourages Council to consider how differential rates
can be used to maintain more equitable and fair rate rises for all rating sectors, not just for farmers. As
differential rates were introduced as a tool for councils to address equity issues arising from the land
valuation method of determining rates, the fundamental principle should be that as the value of
farmland increases, the differential rate is adjusted to reduce the rate in the dollar so that the rate
burden paid by all rating sectors remains stable.

The VFF encourages Council to look at strategies employed recently in Ararat Rural City Council's
2020/21 Budget and Mansfield Shire’s 2021/22 Draft Budget which maintained the burden across rating
sectors and to avoid ‘rates shock’ caused by the asymmetry in valuation increases. In saying this
however, the VFF recognizes Council's attempt at responding to the significant valuation asymmetry this
year by reducing the farm rate differential by 8%. Unfortunately however, this change does not go far
enough to equalize the rate burden across the community.

The following tables show that Councilis able to exceed its revenue objective whilst ensuring a more
equitable increase to rates across all rating sectors. Individual rate notices would still be based on the
individual change in property valuations. The VFF has remodeled council’s budget on a 1.5% average
rate increase for each rate assessment. This ensures that the spirit of rate capping applies to all
ratepayers and not just a few. Modelling data has been provided in the accompanying Excel
spreadsheet.

Commercial $3,179 $2,024,821 0.005230528
Commercial Vacant $3,371 $178,640 0.006440959
Extractive Industry * $29,772 $565,669 0008537364
Farm $2,435 $3,099,424 0.002134341
General $1,711 $23,706,636 0.003117729
Vacant General $1,852 $1,122,458 0.006326062
Vacant FZ $1,336 $1,029,745 0.002779856
Vacant GRZ $2,121 $1,295,737 0.005999558
Retirement $825 $238,536 0.002884704
Total $1,841 $33,261,666 0.00320462

* To ensure compliance with the Local Government Act, the extractive industry rate has been adjusted to
ensure it is not four times greater than the lowest rate (farm rate). This results in an effective rate
decrease for the extractive industry sector.

As part of its rating strategy, the VFF encourages Council to take into account the impact of property
valuation asymmetries across rating sectors when determining the level of rates and charges to be
collected, and in determining its differential rate levels. Council should acknowledge the need to retain
flexibility in its differential rating categories to assist with maintaining the rating burden across rating
sectors.
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Feedback — Annual Budget 2021/22 — Shire Moorabool

1 write to provide feedback on the proposed budget for 2021/22.

1. There is a significant amount of money allocated to roads, | assume to make them
safer. In a recent communication with Traffic and Transport, Shire Moorabool, | was
told it was Council policy not to install safety signs alerting drivers to wildlife
hazards. | would suggest that a proportion of the money allocated to roads is
allocated to putting up signs in areas where risk is high such as Ballan-Daylesford
Road, commencing at Bunding, and Springbank Road, near Bullarook. BADGAR, the
animal rescue service in Greendale, | am sure could assist with information on the
high-risk roads for animal deaths and injuries, if Council has not conducted such an
audit. Aside from the tragedy of so much wildlife killed by motorists, one day there is
going to be a terrible accident leading to human deaths as they swerve to avoid
wildlife. This is aside from the insurance costs to all involved.

Recommendation: funding to install roadside safety signs regarding wildlife

2. It may be that Council has prepared its Strategies for Climate Change, for protection
of bio-diversity, habitat and the natural environment, but | cannot find anything on
the website and there is nothing for the natural environment in the budget this year.
Itis heavily weighted on infrastructure and services. | am sure that most residents,
like me live in the Shire for the natural environment and animal life. It would be
great to see funds allocated to protecting this fabulous resource.

Recommendation: funding to develop comprehensive plans to protect the

environment and wildlife, and for climate change.

Thankyou for the opportunity to provide feedback. I think you have done a great job

in landscaping Ballan main street.

Stephanie Jones - resident
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Submitted By : Anonymous User Submitted On : 2021-05-17 16:22:00

Organisation Name : Phone : Email :

Q.1 How would you like to provide your submission?

A. OUpload a prepared submission
@®Provide my submission in a text box
Please enter your submission
1. Reconciliation Action Plan (RAP) The most important action that is missing in the Council
Plan is the development of a Reconciliation Action Plan. This needs to be a stand -alone
action in the Healthy, Inclusive and Connected Communities Priority. Most Councils make
commitments to develop a RAP in their council plans. This is a large piece of work. This
would highlight that Council is serious about reconciliation which is mainly about building
strong relationships with Indigenous People. 2. Diversity Photographic images throughout
the plan: There is a lack of diversity in the photographic images. We need images that
project different backgrounds. Page 9 Please remove the image on page 9 under Access and
Tclusion m and ~domontia riondly
community” looks too dated to be in a Council Plan. Page 9 Under Access and Inclusion. Can
you change this heading to Diversity, Access and Inclusion. This reflects that statement
below it. The sentence starting with “Our Municipality plays hots to people young and
old..... This sentence does not include Indigenous People,_People from diverse language and

ltural gr nd LGBTIOA+ is the correct acronym. correct position is
. What are we doing for volunteers? 4. More actions related to

what Council is doing to support young people 5. You have provided the option of
anonymous feedback. Why are you asking for contact details and address?

Q.2 Do you wish to be heard in support of your submission at the Special Meeting of
Council on Wednesday 16 June 2021?

A. OYes
®No

Q.3 Your name:

A Anonymous

Q.4 Your Address:

A Anonymous

Q.5 Contact (phone or email)

A Anonymous
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Submitted By : Simon Lumb Submitted On : 2021-06-08 13:32:25

Organisation Name : Phone :_ Email :_

Q.1
A.

Q.2

How would you like to provide your submission?

®Upload a prepared submission
OProvide my submission in a text box

Please upload your submission
Submission_on_proposed_Moorabool Shire Plan 2021-2025_-_Simon Lumb 1623123145.pdf

Do you wish to be heard in support of your submission at the Special Meeting of
Council on Wednesday 16 June 2021?

©®Yes
ONo

Your name:
Simon Lumb

Your Address:

Contact (phone or email)
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Feedback on the proposed Moorabool Shire Plan 2021-2025

Tuesday, 8 June 2021

Simon Lumb

Feedback on the proposed Moorabool Shire Plan 2021-2025

To whom it may concern,
I wish to take the opportunity to give feedback on the proposed Moorabool Shire Plan 2021-2025.

1am a current resident of Moorabool Shire having lived here for a little over two years with my
young family. This submission extends on my submission for the draft of ‘Our Community Vision for
2030’ that | also submitted recently. | have included this submission as an attachment.

Whilst the Community Vision sets out a vision for the community in a timeframe towards 2030, |
recognise the council plan 2021-2025 is more near term focussed and hence the actions that may be
taken become more tangible.

In my submission on the Community Vision, | raised concerns that there is an emphasis on the
locality of jobs, with not much consideration on the future of work for jobs that can be undertaken
in any location, or are “location agnostic”, and how the Shire may take advantage of this trend
largely happening in many well paid “professional” jobs to build a Strong Local Economy, one of the
key themes of the vision and also contained within the draft Council Plan.

Whilst | seek in no way to remove any focus on the creation of local jobs, particularly those in
primary industries and with fixed places of employment, | would question what actions or measures
are being taken to attract knowledge type workers [1] to the Shire that do not have a fixed location
of employment. These jobs are often well paid, and bring an injection of wealth into the Shire,
developing the local economy by taking advantage of a higher disposable income. In this case the
local economy is developed through secondary industries such as hospitality, artistic and cultural.
Even though there may be considerable benefit to having workers with no fixed place of
employment reside and work in the shire, my assumption is that this would not be captured in the
“local jobs” focus of the plan.

The council plan does make mention of the Socio-Economic Indexes for Areas (SEIFA) as a measure
by which objectives are tracked on a local government level. I am by no means an expert in reading
these figures but draw attention to the 2016 census data that shows Moorabool Shire ranking below
Australia and Victoria on the Index of Relative Socio-Economic Advantage and Disadvantage [2]
(IRSAD) and well below that of Greater Melbourne despite being in close proximity. The difference is
less pronounced in the Index of Relative Socio-Economic Disadvantage (ISRD) where Moorabool
Shire ranks the same as Victoria and below Greater Melbourne. My layman’s reading of this is that
Moorabool shire differs far more greatly on the “advantage” component of IRSAD noted as being
“indicators of advantage (e.g. professional occupations, high income, higher education levels, larger
houses).” [2] I would suggest that focus be given within council to increasing IRSAD as part of
measuring SEIFA noting that this may have already occurred since 2016.
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I acknowledge that many actions that could be taken are likely to reside within individual strategies
as indicated under the Grow local employment and business investment for Liveable and thriving
environments, however the wording of “grow local employment” may remove some focus on
attracting highly skilled and well-paid knowledge workers that do not have any location of
employment. Any desire to attract this demographic does not appear to be included on a higher
level of the Community Vision or the Council Plan and I believe this may be a missed opportunity.

As highlighted in my previous submission for the Community Vision, Moorabool Shire is well placed
to take advantage in attracting such workers. The Shire is within commutable proximity to the
Melbourne Central Business District, the Cities of Ballarat and Geelong, Melbourne International and
Avalon Airports, whilst maintaining other attractive lifestyle benefits such as proximity to rural areas.
This is an advantage enjoyed by few other local government areas, so | believe it then becomes a
question of what might be further done to attract the type of worker highlighted in my submission
to live and undertake their work within the Shire.

1 hope this submission may be considered in setting your proposed Moorabool Shire Plan, and/or
any other areas which council may be exploring in future strategies. | am happy to discuss my
submission further should you wish to.

Yours sincerely,

Simon Lumb

[1] https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Knowledge worker

[2] https://profile.id.com.au/moorabool/seifa-disadvantage-small-area





image22.png
Attachment - Feedback on the draft 'Our Community Vision for 2030' (Moorabool Shire), 3 June
2021

1 wish to take the opportunity to give feedback on the draft of 'Our Vision for the Community 2030'
document for Moorabool Shire.

1'am a current resident of Moorabool Shire having lived here for a little over two years with my
young family. | also completed the Community Vision Survey and was part of the community
reference group undertaking two workshops in January 2021 to work on the vision.

Overall, | believe the document reflects well on community sentiment of Moorabool Shire and my
personal views.

One area | think may need some work s the theme of A Strong Local Economy and i based around
trends | have observed and personally experienced over the past few years. The theme appears to
be set around jobs and work having a set locality or place of work with an emphasis on "local job
opportunities." Whilst this is the case for many jobs and a focus needs to be made on attracting such
employment opportunities, there are many jobs that are becoming increasingly location agnostic.
This trend has been occurring for several years, particularly with the rollout of reliable and high-
speed internet connectivity coupled with new collaboration tools. COVID-19 has accelerated this
trend and it is hard to see this being reversed with large companies making this acknowledgement
[1]. These location agnostic jobs are very often well paid, “professional” jobs that use electronic
communication and collaboration technologies to almost entirely undertake their responsibilities of
their work [2]. Where work cannot be undertaken remotely, the Shire has excellent and commutable
transport links to both the Melbourne Central Business District and Melbourne International Airport
with planned improvements in the 2030 timeframe. The question might be asked if this type of job
which may be undertaken by a resident within the Shire, even though for an employer with a legal
presence outside the Shire, is still considered a "local job" and one which is desirable to have within
the Shire to support the local economy?

The Strong Local Economy theme of Our Community Vision for the Community 2030 does not appear
to make any consideration of this potentially very large shift in the changing nature of work for many
jobs in the future and how the Shire may take advantage of this to support the local economy. In
2016, 16% of employed persons within Moorabool indicated their occupation as a "professional”,
well below the greater Melbourne figure of 25% [3]. These residents, including potentially attracting
future residents undertaking this type of work, potentially provide a net import of funds into the
local economy when spend is encouraged locally, and hence create the desired outcome of
supporting a stronger local economy which itself then creates new jobs.

In 2016, after the Shire itself (34%), and Ballarat (10%), 9% of people worked in The City of
Melbourne [4]. Itis perhaps a fair assumption to make that many of these jobs located in Melbourne
were previously undertaken in city offices and the sort that will become increasingly location
agnostic. Furthermore, it could be suggested that the recent surge in people moving from
metropolitan Melbourne to regional areas has been enabled in many cases by work being able to be
undertaken in any location [S].

My suggestion would be that The Community Vision 2030 document, under A Strong Local Economy
theme, add an area to consider as, the changing nature of where work is undertaken is an
opportunity to explore for local economic development.




image23.png
1 hope this submission may be considered in setting your community vision 2030, and/or any other
areas which council may be exploring in future strategies. | am happy to discuss my submission
further should you wish to.

Yours sincerely,

Simon Lumb

[1] https://exchange.telstra.com.au/9-takeaways-from-andy-penn-on-a-post-covid-world,
[2] https://www.abs.gov.au/statistics/labour/earnings-and-work-hours/average-weekly-earnings-

australia/nov-2020#industry-earnings

[3] https://profile.id.com.au/moorabool /occupations
[4] https://profile.id.com.au/moorabool /residents
[5] https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-05-28/coronavirus-australians-move-to-regional-areas-

remote-work/12293588





